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Long goodbye
A Ripton author writes volumes 
about the world as seen through 
his diary as he ages. See profile in 
Arts + Leisure.

By the wayBy the way

Rivalry win
The Tiger girls got a late strike 
from a senior to edge Vergennes 
on Saturday. See Sports, Page 1B.

Home front
Our Home Improvement section 
inside is full of ideas on how to 
make where you live a better place. 

VUES P.E. teacher breaks ground with Vermont award

‘You belong here’
Artist helps Middlebury school showcase its vision

State board weighs options for Lincoln Ripton, back with ACSD,
will fight for local control

County housing
coalition seeks
towns’ support

(See Housing, Page 18A)

(See Newton, Page 15A)

(See Mural, Page 19A)

(See Board, Page 18A)

MAUSD may
have violated 
meeting law 
in coach case

Needs more time 
to decide on SU

By JOHN FLOWERS
MIDDLEBURY — Middlebury resident, 

parent and freelance artist Michael Kin has 
been called an illustrator, painter and even a 
drawer.

He created a new definition for himself 
for his latest artistic project, a mural at 
Middlebury’s Mary Hogan Elementary 
School: A blender.

He equated the mural to a milkshake and 
told the students, “I’m the blender” that 
would mix their ideas into an enduring artistic 
rendering that would show the community 
what the Mary Hogan School community is 
made of.

You can now see the just-completed, 
900-square-foot mural on the exterior wall
of the Mary Hogan building that fronts the
playground.

Kin is super-satisfied with how it turned 
out.

“I feel like it’s the perfect 
setup,” he said on Monday, 
just before applying the final 
paint strokes to the colorful 
compendium of rockets, suns, 
animals and more. “It’s like 
what is up there is supposed 
to be up there.”

The thirst for a major Mary 
Hogan mural goes back a long 
way, according to Kin, whose 
talents first captured the 
imagination of many Addison 
County residents while he 
was artistic director at Aqua 
ViTea, a Middlebury-based 
manufacturer of Kombucha.

“Random parents have 
been talking to me for years about doing a 
mural,” he said.

Kin formally pitched the idea a few 

years ago at a Middlebury 
Elementary School 
Association meeting.

“I proposed it and 
everyone at the meeting 
said, ‘Wow, that sounds 
amazing,’” he recalled. 
“As soon as I could see 
people were interested, the 
(creative) wheels started 
turning. And I thought, 
‘Wouldn’t it be so much 
cooler if it wasn’t just me 
out there randomly doing 
a mural? How do we get 
students involved?’”

Mary Hogan Elementary 
Principal Jen Kravitz and 

art teacher Alyce Schermerhorn proved 
incredibly receptive to allowing the school’s 

MIDDLEBURY ARTIST AND parent Michael Kin has just completed a large mural that adorns one of the exterior facades at Mary 
Hogan Elementary School. The illustrations were inspired by student input and are a colorful representation of the school’s values.

Independent photo/Steve James.

“As soon as I could 
see people were 
interested, the 
(creative) wheels 
started turning. And 
I thought, ‘Wouldn’t 
it be so much cooler 
if it wasn’t just me 
out there randomly 
doing a mural? How 
do we get students 
involved?’”

— Michael Kin,
artist/blender

By ANDY KIRKALDY
VERGENNES — Vergennes 

Union Elementary School Physical 
Education teacher Robyn Newton 
had plenty to smile about last week.

This past Friday’s schoolwide 
annual Fun Run alone normally 
would not only be a highlight of 
the week, but of the year.

One of Newton’s many 
innovations at VUES, the 
fundraising Fun Run was blessed 
with sunny weather and ear-to-ear 
smiles. Students and families take 
pledges to run or walk a course 

that covers the campuses of VUES 
and nearby Vergennes Union High 
School.

Typically, the proceeds fund P.E. 
equipment for VUES. This time it 
raised more than $4,000 toward a 
covered pavilion to be built in the 
city recreation park near VUES. 
Newton, a South Burlington 
resident, represents her school 
district on the Vergennes recreation 
committee and has helped 
spearhead the pavilion effort. 

But last week offered much 
more for 49-year-old Newton, who 

is entering her 28th year 
at VUES — she was 
named Vermont Teacher 
of the Year by the state 
Agency of Education.

Newton recalled 
being one of the four 
finalists, with the other 
three also making strong 
cases. And two were 
classroom teachers 
who historically have 
dominated the award.

She was surprised by the result. 
“I just was listening to what 

they were presenting, 
and I was just thinking, 
‘I don’t know how 
the state department 
is going to choose 
between the four of us, 
because we’re apples 
and oranges,’” she 
said. “Each of us did 
something incredible in 
our own right. For me 
to be up against these 

great classroom teachers, I’m like, 
‘Wow, that feels good. And to 
win!”

Making her even happier was her 
belief the award honors not only 
her, but also physical education as 
a whole. Research has proven that 
physical activity during the day 
boosts brain activity and academic 
performance. Newton believes 
this award is a step toward wider 
acceptance of that truth. 

“We not only help kids 
physically, but it helps you with 
your brain. It helps you with social 
and emotional (learning),” she 
said, adding, “it kind of validates 

By ANDY KIRKALDY
BRISTOL — It is possible the 

Mount Abraham Unified School 
District board at a Sept. 27 
executive session also attended 
by Mount Abraham Union High 
School and district administrators 
violated Vermont’s Open Meeting 
Law.

There are two central questions.
One is whether the board took 

a “formal action” behind closed 
doors by deciding upon and writing 
a statement about former school 
coach Connie LaRose, as prohibited 
by Vermont’s Open Meeting Law.

The second is whether the board 
improperly denied the longtime 
girls’ basketball coach a public 
hearing, as allowed by the Open 
Meeting Law if an employee has 
faced “formal charges” in being 
fired or disciplined.

The board’s Sept. 27 secret 
session included an appeal by 
LaRose, 78, of her abrupt June 13 
dismissal after 31 years on the job.

Her firing, technically a decision 
by school administrators not to 
renew her year-to-year contract, 
came about two months after her 
program won its fifth championship 
— as a No. 6 seed by upsetting the 
three top seeds — and earning its 

By JOHN FLOWERS
MIDDLEBURY — A group of 

local advocates is engaged in efforts 
to improve housing opportunities 
and health care access for houseless 
individuals 
and families 
in Addison 
County.

T h o s e 
efforts — 
s e p a r a t e 
but running 
a l o n g 
p a r a l l e l 
tracks — 
are being 
pursued by 
the Addison 
C o u n t y 
H o u s i n g 
Coalition, a 
partnership 
of 12 local 
s e r v i c e 
p r o v i d e r s 
a n d 
affordable 
h o u s i n g 
developers in our area. The 
coalition’s mission is to prevent 
people within the community from 
becoming homeless and to find 
ways to end homelessness.

The first effort involves raising 
$150,000 to help the coalition’s 
member-organizations respond to 
an explosion of affordable housing 
demands that became more acute 
during the COVID-19 pandemic. 
For a little perspective: The 
Addison County Community Trust 
(ACCT) — the county’s largest 
affordable housing provider — 
currently has a waiting list of 159 
families currently seeking a place 
to call home.

And things are about to get worse, 
according to ACCT Executive 
Director Elise Shanbacker. The 
Vermont Emergency Rental 
Assistance Program (VERAP), 
which has provided Vermonters 
with critical subsidies through 
the pandemic, sunsetted with 
little notice earlier this week. 
Approximately 50 ACCT tenants 
had been depending on VERAP 
subsidies to make rent.

Coalition officials are hoping to 
raise $150,000 in housing assistance 
money by asking each Addison 

“A relatively 
small infusion 
of ARPA 
funding from 
your town 
will have a 
big impact on 
our collective 
ability to 
address 
the housing 
challenges 
facing our 
communities.”

— From the 
Addison 

County Housing 
Coalition

Whether you’re a seasoned 
professional at sorting recycling 
from trash or a newbie with no 
idea where to begin, a workshop 
can help clarify questions and 
improve your knowledge. On 
Wednesday, Oct. 19, from 6-7 
p.m., the Addison County Solid
Waste Management District will
host a free webinar on blue-bin
recycling in Addison County.
Registration for this event can be
found on the district’s website,
at addisoncountyrecycles.org/
recycling/blue-bin/workshops.
In addition to learning about
recycling, the ACSWMD will

(See Lincoln, Page 14A)
(See Ripton, Page 12A)

By JOHN FLOWERS
RIPTON — While the town 

of Ripton has abandoned its 
19-month crusade to become
an independent school district,
local officials here are vowing to
press for rule changes at the state
and local levels that would give
the rural community, and others
like it, more of a say in the future

of their tiny schools and how 
their students are educated.

Ripton’s independence effort 
officially ended on Sept. 29, 
when residents there voted 
148 to 89 in favor of rejoining 
the ACSD. This reversed a 
January 2021 decision by town 
residents to leave the district out 

By MARIN HOWELL 
BRISTOL — During a meeting 

held at Mount Abraham Union 
High School last week, the State 
Board of Education determined 
they need more time to decide how 
the Lincoln School District (LSD) 
will receive supervisory union 
services. Oliver Olsen, former 

chair of the state board, explained 
the group did not have enough 
information to reach a decision 
during the meeting and will face 
a challenge in finding a favorable 
solution. 

“We have no good options and 
whatever decision we end up 
making, someone or some people 
will not be happy with the state 
board,” Olsen said. “Our hope 
was that there would be a perfect 
marriage out there and we would 

be making a decision today that 
made everybody happy, but until 
that surfaces we’re going to need 
some time to work through this and 
come to the best decision.” 

The question before the state 
board at the Sept. 28 meeting 
was how to provide the LSD 
with central office services (such 
as busing and special education) 
without drastically disrupting 
the school governance structures 
already in place. During the 

over three hours devoted to this 
discussion, the state board heard 
a presentation from the LSD and 
testimony from 12 supervisory 
unions and supervisory districts 
throughout the state.

In its presentation to the board, 
the Lincoln School District stated 
a preference for being placed in an 
existing multi-district supervisory 
union. The LSD had previously 
advocated for the creation of a new 

NEWTON



PAGE 18A — Addison Independent, Thursday, October 6, 2022

*APY = Annual Percentage Yield. Early withdrawal penalty will apply. Fees could reduce earnings on account. Minimum balance to 
open is $500. At the end of the 20 month term, if no action is taken, the account would roll into the 24 month share certificate with 
applicable market rates at that time. Must be a member of the Credit Union to open a share certificate. Offer and rates subject to 
change without notice. 

Call us now at (888) 252-0202          -or- Apply online at vermontfederal.org

WITH A SPECIAL 20 MONTH TERM SHARE CERTIFICATE

PUT YOUR MONEY TO 
WORK FOR YOU 

INSURED BY NCUA.

3.04%
APY*

Grow your money safely and securely  
with a fixed rate, fixed term certificate. 
Limited time offer. $500 minimum  
balance required.

SAVE THE DATE

Stories from the Heart 
returns to Middlebury

Presented by End of Life Services/Porter 
Medical Center

Honoring the Spirits of Those 
Who Have Left This World

Saturday, October 29, 2022
St. Stephen’s Church, on the Green
6:30-8:00pm/Doors open at 6:00pm

✿

✿

✿ ✿

✿ ✿

Tickets for In Person are Limited. Registration is Required.
https://StoriesFromTheHeart_InPerson.eventbrite.com

Via Zoom
https://StoriesFromTheHeart_Zoom.eventbrite.com

462nd win under her guidance.
LaRose has consistently stated 

she was never informed of any 
shortcomings in her performance 
before the June 13 one-on-one 
meeting with Mount Abe Athletic 
Director Devin Wendel at which 
she was fired. And, she said, there 
is nothing in writing in her school 
personnel file to indicate problems 
with her work, which also includes 
stints as the girls’ varsity soccer 
coach and a substitute teacher.

LaRose also requested that her 
appeal before the board be held 
in public because she hoped to 
learn more about the reasons for 
her dismissal, a request that was 
denied. 

Before the board went into 
executive session, Board Chair 
Dawn Griswold explained the 
rationale:

“The session could be perceived 
as violating the employee’s rights 
regarding performance. As I wrote 
in my chair notes the potential for 
discussing these in public session 
could put us at a disadvantage. 
For example, the evaluation of 
an employee in a public session 
could be perceived as violating 
the employee’s rights regarding 
performance and regarding 
contracts like our labor contract.”

In general, according to one 
former lawyer with experience 
in employment law who spoke to 
the Independent, privacy laws are 
intended to protect the employee, 
not the employer.

LaRose and David Wolk, the 
former Castleton University 
president and Vermont Education 
Commissioner who attended the 
meeting with LaRose, both said 
board members told her nothing 
before she left the meeting, after 
which the board huddled with 
Wendel and Mount Abe Principal 
Shannon Warden. 

Immediately after that portion of 
the secret session MAUSD Board 

Chair Dawn Griswold read this 
statement: 

“Upon review, the MAUSD 
Board supports the action taken by 
the administration. The Athletic/
Activities Department practices 
were implemented with integrity, 
and they relied on appropriate 
evidence to make their decisions. 
The Board thanks Mrs. LaRose for 
her service and wishes her well on 
her future endeavors.”

Vermont’s Open Meeting Law 
may be found at 1 V.S.A. §§ 312 
313(a). The relevant parts read: 

“A public body 
may not hold an 
executive session 
except to consider 
one or more of the 
following:

(4) a disciplinary
or dismissal action 
against a public 
officer or employee; 
but nothing in this 
subsection shall be 
construed to impair 
the right of such 
officer or employee 
to a public hearing 
if formal charges 
are brought …

“No formal or 
binding action shall be taken 
in executive session except for 
actions relating to the securing of 
real estate options.”

On Sept. 28 the Independent 
asked Griswold in an email, citing 
the latter clause, if a vote was taken 
on the statement; if so, why was it 
not in open session; if there was 
a vote, what was the tally; and if 
there was no vote, “how was the 
decision made on the statement, 
and why was it made behind 
closed doors?”

Griswold replied:
“No formal or binding action 

was taken in the Executive Session. 
Connie’s request was to be heard 
by the board and it is our practice 
to discuss personnel matters in 

Board
(Continued from Page 1A)

County town for a small slice of the 
American Rescue Plan Act grants 
they received during the pandemic. 
Addison County’s 23 towns have 
received a combined $10,993,603 
in ARPA money to invest in their 
respective communities as part of 
the COVID-19 pandemic recovery 
effort.

The federal government prorated 
each community’s grant based on 
its population.

Several of the county’s 
communities have established 
special website addresses and 
email accounts to receive feedback 
from citizens on how their ARPA 
windfalls should be used.

A couple of local nonprofits —
John Graham Housing & Services 
and the Turning Point Center of 
Addison County — both made 
individual pitches late last year for 
a cut of the towns’ ARPA funding 
for capital projects to allow them 
to better serve their constituencies. 
When JGHS Executive Director 
Susan Whitmore conveyed this 
news to her housing coalition 
colleagues, they decided to make 
an appeal for some of the ARPA 
money to more broadly help people 
experiencing homelessness as well 
as help those at risk of losing their 
home.

So this past summer, the coalition 
made a formal pitch for ARPA 
funding from all Addison County 
towns.

“Our member agencies have not 
been immune to challenges related 
to supply chain, workforce, and 
higher costs of doing business,” the 
coalition’s appeal letter states. “They 
have navigated these challenges 
while also meeting the increased 
demand for emergency shelter, 
rapid rehousing, support for those 
housed in the motel program, and 
coordinated entry into affordable 
housing. This increased demand, 
coupled with a lack of affordable 
housing units across the state, 
required many housing agencies 
to hire additional staff to meet the 
needs of our emergency shelter 
guests and housing services clients. 
This is why we need your help. A 
relatively small infusion of ARPA 
funding from your town will have a 
big impact on our collective ability 
to address the housing challenges 
facing our communities.”

The coalition is making specific 
requests of each town based on 
their population. For example, 
Middlebury — the county’s most 
populated town — is being asked 
for $36,000, while smaller towns 
like Goshen and Waltham are being 
asked for $1,500.

Plans call for any ARPA 
contributions to be distributed 
equally among the coalition’s 13 
member organizations to help 
them absorb the additional costs of 
advocating for, and working with, 
homeless clients.

“Everyone in the coalition is a 
housing services provider, so we 
share a common mission — to 
address homelessness, but also 
housing affordability issues,” 
Whitmore said. 

As of this writing, only the 
town of Panton had agreed to the 
coalition’s ask, in its case for $3,000. 
The coalition recently asked the 
other county communities to again 
consider the funding request at their 
annual town meetings next March.

“We hope the towns will be 
interested in being part of the 
solution,” Whitmore said. “What 
we’ve found is that most of the 
towns, to date, are allocating 
to (local) infrastructure and 
broadband, which we definitely 
understand are needs in many of 
the towns — especially in rural 
communities.

“Our request is relatively small, 
compared to their overall (ARPA) 
allocations, so we’re hoping a bit of 
that can go to social services,” she 
added.

Coalition members will offer 
to testify at area town meetings 
about the importance of the ARPA 
funding request.

“I think we’re optimistic,” 
said coalition Chair Heidi Lacey, 
who’s also executive director 
of the Charter House Coalition 
Emergency Shelter in Middlebury. 
“We’re certainly hoping for the 
opportunity to at least advocate and 
present (our case). That would be 
helpful for the entire cause.”

While ARPA contributions have 
been slow to materialize for the 
coalition, the group was pleased 
to report that it been awarded a 
Homeless Health Equity Grant 
of $85,000 through the Vermont 
Department of Health. United 
Way of Addison County Executive 
Director (and coalition member) 
Helena Van Voorst and Whitmore 
spearheaded the successful 
application for the money, which 
will be used to find ways to 
improve homeless persons’ access 
to health care services — and health 
care outcomes for the homeless 
population — in our area.

Officials stressed this $85,000 
grant is for devising a health care 
access plan; it will then be up to the 
state to help the county implement 
the plan. And if it proves effective, 
advocates believe it could be 
launched in other regions of the 
state to ensure that homelessness 
doesn’t present a barrier to any 
Vermonters getting the health care 
services they need.

Coalition members stressed none 
of the $85,000 can be used as part 
of the housing services funding the 
group is seeking through ARPA 
gifts from the towns.

“It’s about improving the systems 
that connect people to primary care 
providers, substance use disorder 
treatment and mental health 
services,” Van Voorst explained.

She said a separate local entity 
will steer the health equity planning 
effort: The Addison County 
Homeless Health Equity Alliance, 
which includes representatives 
from various local human services 
organizations. The alliance will 
reach out to area health care entities 
— including Porter Medical Center 
— as part of the process, which must 
yield a plan by next May, according 
to the conditions of the grant.

“(The alliance) is in research 
mode right now,” Van Voorst said. 
“We’re gathering information, 
talking to partners and people with 
lived experience.”

Whitmore stressed the 
importance of getting homeless 
persons assigned to prime care 
physicians as a means of monitoring 
people’s health and flagging health 
care problems before they become 
serious.

“That would be a huge win,” she 
said.

Housing
(Continued from Page 1A)

Executive Session. Under my duties 
as Board chair, I am often called to 
speak to outside organizations on 
behalf of the Board, that statement 
was made because of the request 
of the media... It was not a vote 
of any kind, just a response to the 
requests that we come out and say 
something.”

On Friday, Griswold was 
asked in an email from the 
Addison Independent for further 
clarification on the “genesis of 
the statement” and the decision-
making and writing behind it. 

No response was 
forthcoming.
OUTSIDE 
OPINION

The Independent 
reached out to 
outside sources for 
expertise on the 
MAUSD board’s 
actions. 

Wolk, also a 
former Rutland 
State Senator and 
longtime school 
principal, wrote 
in an email he 
suspects a violation 
occurred.

“Seems to me like the Board 
violated the law by voting in Exec 
Session,” he said. “I have been 
through this hundreds of times 
over the years, and … they aren’t 
even supposed to take a straw poll 
in Exec Session.”

Jenny Prosser, the General 
Counsel & Director of Municipal 
Assistance in the Vermont 
Secretary of State’s Office, 
responded in an email:

“Vermont’s open meeting law 
explicitly requires that any formal 
action of a public body be taken at 
an open meeting … There is only 
one exception, relating to real estate 
options. ‘Formal action,’ though, is 
not defined, and to my knowledge, 
the Vermont Supreme Court has 
not offered us any guidance on 
what is and is not encompassed by 
this term. 

“I can’t provide legal advice 
or weigh in on whether a public 
body’s actions comply the law, so I 
can’t opine on whether a particular 
act or directive amounts to ‘formal 
action’ that must be the subject of a 
vote at an open meeting. 

“We do generally recommend 
that public bodies err on the side of 
openness, if uncertain, but also to 
consult with and rely on the advice 
of the body’s own legal counsel…

“The public employee who was 
dismissed may, of course, wish to 
consult with legal counsel about 
recourse that may be available to 
her, including any right to a public 
hearing under law outside the 
Open Meetings Law … a public 
body’s option to discuss in private 

a disciplinary or dismissal action 
does not impair the right of the 
public officer or employee to a 
public hearing if formal charges 
are brought.”

Prosser notes, “Any aggrieved 
individual can file a written 
complaint of OML violation with 
the public body in question, and if 
dissatisfied with the (mandatory, 
public) response, can file a 
complaint against the public body 
in court.”

Finally, Vermont Press 
Association Executive Director 
Michael Donoghue weighed in. 
Via email, Donoghue wrote:

“The Vermont Press Association 
found it interesting that a board 
statement was read into the record 
when the School Board came out of 
secret session. There was never any 
public discussion of the statement 
by the board and no formal vote 
approving the action or statement 
as required under Vermont’s Open 
Meeting Law…  

“It also was interesting that 
longtime coach Connie Larose was 
apparently never given a chance 
to have her case heard in public 
as provided by the Open Meeting 
Law. The school administration 
determined for some unknown 
reason that a legendary Hall of 
Fame coach that helped deliver an 
unexpected state basketball title to 
Mount Abraham was not worthy of 
re-hiring.”

In a follow-up phone 
conversation, Donoghue was asked 
if he believed “formal charges” 
were ever filed. 

Donoghue said that some sort of 
complaint was most likely lodged, 
or some action or pattern of actions 
by LaRose upset administrators, 
justifiably or not, that could clear 
that bar. 

Something, Donoghue said, must 
have led to her June 13 dismissal 
by Wendel, and it deserves the 
public explanation that LaRose has 
repeatedly requested.

“He just didn’t get up one day 
and say, ‘I’m going to cut Connie 
loose,’” Donoghue said.

In his email he also made 
the argument that the board’s 
constituents are not being 
represented in the situation.

“Vermont law makes it clear that 
government officials, including 
school board members, work for 
the taxpayers. Unfortunately, in 
this case, the bosses — the local 
taxpayers — have been left in the 
dark,” he wrote. “It is sad when 
longtime public servants are 
suspended, fired or not rehired 
without being provided a valid 
reason.” 

LaRose said last week that she 
is considering filing a complaint 
against the board.

VERMONT — The public is invited 
to attend an Election 2022 workshop 
sponsored by the Media Mentoring Project on 
Wednesday, Oct. 12, at 7 p.m. via Zoom.

The program, “How To Be An Informed 
Voter: Cutting through the spin and 
disinformation,” will explore the impact 
disinformation has on elections, how citizens 
can cut through the noise to find accurate and 

credible information about the candidates and 
the election process, and the role state officials 
and the media can play in protecting election 
integrity.

Panelists are Jim Condos, Vermont 
Secretary of State; Gyuri Kepes, Ph.D., 
Assistant Professor of Communications, 
Landmark College; and Olga Peters, freelance 
journalist and host of The Montpelier Happy 

Hour podcast. The program will be moderated 
by Joyce Marcel, writer of award-winning 
cover stories for Vermont Business Magazine.

The workshop is free. Registration is 
required. Email geoffburgess2@gmail.com 
for the Zoom link.

The Media Mentoring Project is part of 
Vermont Independent Media, publisher of The 
Commons.

Election 2022 workshop to be held October 12

“Seems to me like 
the Board violated 
the law by voting 
in Exec Session. I 
have been through 
this hundreds 
of times over the 
years, and … 
they aren’t even 
supposed to take 
a straw poll in 
Exec Session.”

— David Wolk
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